
 SOUTH WOOTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Parish Assembly held at 7.00pm on

Thursday 13th April 2017 at South Wootton Village Hall
PRESENT:  Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan (Vice Chairman), Mr J P Smallwood, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mrs T Banks, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs D Gotts, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk), Borough Councillor Mr Nick Daubney and 17 Parishioners who signed the attendance list. 

APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans, Mr P Bland and Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds 
INTRODUCTIONS – CHAIRMAN AND COUNCILLORS: Mr Price opened the meeting by welcoming all in attendance. The register was circulated around for signing by the Parishioners.  
Mr Price stated that the Minutes of last year’s meeting had been approved at the first Policy Committee meeting after the Parish Assembly and these are available on the Parish Council’s website.

Mr Price introduced himself and said that he is the Chairman of the Parish Council. He explained that the Parish Council normally consists of 15 members, however reported that two of its long standing members have recently resigned. Derek Steward-Brown has suffered ill health for many months and had decided to stand down.  Rev David Tate will be leaving the village, shortly, to move to Kent to be near family.

Mr Price said that the Parish Council will miss them both. Each has made significant contributions to the Parish Council, Derek as past chairman of the Planning Committee and David as previous chairman of the Finance Committee.

Mr Price confirmed that the Parish Council has written to them both to express our thanks and appreciation for all their contributions and has sent our best wishes for the future to both of them.

The Borough Council have been informed of the two vacancies. Anyone interested in joining the Parish Council should write to our Parish Clerk at the Parish Office. If more than two applications are received then an election will need to be held.
Mr Price stated that the evenings meeting would follow the usual format. First, our Parish Councillors will stand and introduce themselves individually.
He explained that the Parish Council meets on the 2nd Tuesday of each month; he also explained that there are four separate sub-committees, Assets, Finance, Policy which meet every 3 months and the Planning Committee which meets fortnightly. 
Mr Price asked the Councillors to introduce themselves and to outline their roles on the Parish Council. Mr Price explained that the Chairman of each Committee would then report on the activities of the past year and will take questions at the end of their reports.

He said that there will also be reports from a member of South Wootton in Bloom and the Wootton Park Committee.

Mr Price explained that afterwards, he would open the meeting for general questions; he said that Borough Cllr Daubney would also be happy to take questions as well.

Mr Price said that finally, after closing the meeting, everyone is invited to stay to enjoy some cheese and wine refreshments. 
PRESENTATIONS FROM COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN:
ASSETS: Mr Narborough stood as the Chairman of the Assets Committee and provided his report. 
The Village Hall: He said that looking at the circulated Finance Sheets it was clear that a considerable amount of money is spent to keep the Village Hall in good working order. He said that there are a high number of bookings and the Village Hall is in continual use.

It was explained that during the past year the Parish Council has had to spend money seeking expert advice when the floor lifted at election time. He said that an area of the floor had to be re-laid and money has been set aside in case the problem arises again.

Mr Narborough said that funds have been spent on inserting a new window in the Disabled toilet which has much improved the space.

The Parish Council has also carried out necessary Fire Risk Assessments and as a result has installed a new Electrical Distribution Board, outside Emergency Lighting and rear Emergency Exits.

Mr Narborough stated that the Village Hall is used by the Pre-school on a daily basis and following a change of ownership, he explained that they have put money into improving the Children’s outside play area and have installed Air-Conditioning units to the value of approximately £10,000.
Mr Narborough referred to the finance sheets and was pleased to say that with all the work carried out and the usual running expenses for Water, Electricity, Gas etc, there was a small surplus of funds.

· Mr Bullard asked if income from the Solar Panels was included in the surplus.

Mr Narborough confirmed that it was and said that the Solar Panels make a significant contribution.

Village Green:  Mr Narborough said that The Green is looking well and is maintained by CGM Ltd and employment of a contractor, BMAC Garden Services. He said that with no longer employing a Handyman, the Parish Council has made a significant amount of savings.

Mr Narborough stated that following the Traveler Encampment last year, the Parish Council made the decision to put up posts around The Green in the hope that the situation can be avoided in the future.
· Mr Bullard spoke regarding Common Lane and said that as a result of the Castle Rising Road / Grimston Road Gas Works, a significant number of vehicles are using this route to avoid traffic queues. He asked if a claim could be made for wear and tear.
Mr Jordan stated that the Gas Works are an exceptional situation, which will hopefully be resolved as soon as possible. It was said that the condition of Common Lane would be looked at once the Gas Works are finished and discussed by the Assets Committee. 

Allotments: Mr Narborough stated that the Parish Council has 109 allotments, and at present six plots are vacant.

He confirmed that the hire cost per year is good value at £25.00 and said that the renewals had been sent out at the beginning of April 2017.
Mr Narborough reported that money had been spent clearing a vacated plot which unfortunately consisted of a shed with an Asbestos Roof.

Mr Narborough said that this was an unfortunate situation which would not happen again.

It was said that enquiries are being made into Car Parking improvements which will hopefully go ahead later this year.
FINANCE: Mr Jordan confirmed that all Parishioners had been given a Statement of the Accounts, and stated that the Finance Committee meets four times during the year to examine each quarter Accounts. 
He said that in January each year the full Parish Council meets to look at the finances and to set the budget.

Mr Jordan referred to each of the columns on the Summary sheet, and went through each service and explained the expenditure and income received. He confirmed that all figures are net.
Mr Jordan confirmed that the nett total for the year was £77,286.63 against a Budget of £95,200. He explained that this means that the Parish Council has a surplus for the year of £17,913.37.

Mr Jordan commented that whilst the surplus looks high, the Parish Council intends to install two new Bus Shelters, one at Deas Road and the other at Woodland Nursing Home. He confirmed that the Bus Shelters have been ordered however the cost of approximately £12,000 has not yet been paid.

Mr Jordan stated that the Parish Council has been informed by the Borough Council that from 1st April 2017, it is no longer eligible for Discretionary Tax Relief on its Business Rates. He said that these costs are new and have not previously been paid and would amount to approximately £3,000 per annum.

Mr Jordan said that the Business Rates are on the Parish Office and the Cemetery; he felt that as these are Community Assets, Discretionary Tax Relief should apply.
It was confirmed that Cllr Daubney is currently looking into the situation and hopefully will provide the Parish Council with some better news regarding the matter.

· Mr Bullard spoke regarding the purchase of the Bus Shelters and asked why the Parish Council is providing the funding rather than the Bus Companies. 
Mr Jordan said that the Bus Companies will not pay for the Bus Shelters, it was said that 50% of the venture is being met by the Norfolk County Council’s Parish Partnership Scheme.

· Mr Bullard enquired about the deteriorating Churchyard wall. It was asked if perhaps students from the college may be interested in carrying out some restoration work as part of their coursework.

Mr Jordan stated that in the past volunteers had helped to lay the crazy paving footpath at the Church.

It was said that specialist materials have to be used on the Churchyard wall, however it was agreed that it was a good idea.

· Mr Smith spoke regarding the Village Hall and said that if the various improvements had not been made, the Hall would have made a significant income.

Mr Smallwood explained that when he was the Chairman of the Parish Council and major problems had arisen with the roof, the Parish Council had subsequently agreed that an Annual Inspection / Survey is carried out, he said that this costs money in itself and also any structural problems are highlighted.
Mr Jordan explained that the finances are looked at by an Internal Auditor as well as Mazars the External Auditors. He pointed out that all figures and books are available to be seen at the Parish Office and if anyone would like to look at them, they only need to call in and ask.

POLICY: Mr Smallwood stated that the Policy Committee is scheduled to meet four times per year, although it tends to meet when specific issues arise. 

He said that South Wootton Parish Council has Quality Status which means that the Council must ensure that it complies with all legislation governing the conduct of business at this level of Local Government.

Mr Smallwood said that Health and Safety aspects are also looked at, for example, “Open Water” Warning signs have been recently erected at the Pond.

Mr Smallwood explained that in the course of each year the Policy Committee checks that the Parish Council is conducting meetings and managing its affairs in accordance with the rules. 

Another role of the Policy Committee is to consider the Appraisals of its staff, and recommend changes to terms of employment and salaries where required.

Mr Smallwood confirmed that there are currently two vacancies on the Parish Council, which have been recently advertised.
He said that one resident has already come forward and will be interviewed for possible Co-option onto the Parish Council on 3rd May 2017; he added that it was not too late for anyone else to put their names forward.
Mr Smallwood informed members that a great deal of time had been taken up with the employment of a Parish Handyman, he confirmed that the Parish Council has decided to not employ a nominated Handyman at present and to put out arising jobs to a Contractor.

He confirmed that this decision would reduce overheads, however stated that the situation would be reviewed in the future. 

Finally, Mr Smallwood confirmed that the Village Sign is currently undergoing renovation and would be re-erected in due course. 

PLANNING: Mr Price reported that the Parish Council is a designated statuary consultee regarding planning matters and, consequently, we receive for comment, planning applications relevant to the Parish, from the Borough Council.
The Parish Council has devolved responsibility for commenting on the applications to the Planning Committee, which is made up of six Parish Councilors. This year, we have dealt with 46 planning applications. We have supported 42 and opposed 2. The other 2 were delegated decisions made by the Borough Planning Department. 
A small development of 26 properties has been approved on approximately one third of the land known locally as ‘the nine acre field’ adjacent to Nursery Lane. The remaining two thirds will be gifted to the Parish in perpetuity for a nominal cost of £1. Within this area there will be two swales to deal with any excess drainage water and, also a small car park to act as an overflow for Wootton Park. The rest of the land will remain as a green open space. The maintenance of the swales will be the responsibility of a separate management company to be set up by the developers.  
The Knight’s Hill development by Camland for 650 properties is one of the plans we strongly opposed for reasons of numbers, density and traffic congestion, as well as other issues. Although the consultation period is over, we would urge those residents who have not submitted their objections to the Borough Council to do so now, better late than never.

Mr Price reminded residents that the Knight’s Hill site involves three separate authorities, namely, Castle Rising Parish to the north, Gaywood Ward to the south and South Wootton Parish in the mid section. This includes the separate small development by Clayland. The number of new properties within our Parish we estimate is likely to be around 200 - 250.  We have met with Clayland, who inform us that their application is under review and we await the outcome. 
We are also awaiting a planning application from Larkfleet for the land west of Hall Lane. At present, they have suggested 450 new properties but the Parish Council will oppose this scale of development and try to get the number reduced.
As a consequence of these developments, the Parish will receive money for new amenities and other improvements via the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL). The money will come from the developers to the Borough Council in stages as the developments progress. As we have a Neighbourhood Plan in place, we will be able to get 25% of the available funds. We would be grateful for any suggestions on appropriate projects for improving the welfare of the village. Please write or email your suggestions to the Parish Office.
Mr Price explained that the Planning Committee also deals with Highways issues. These involve a range of subjects, such as, street lighting, potholes in roads and pathways, dog bins, etc.  
Highlights include two new Bus Shelters to be located at the Deas Road and Woodlands Bus stops along Grimston Road. The Parish Council has received a grant for 50% of the cost for purchase and installation of the shelters.
To provide better Broadband, two new cabinets are being installed at Priory Lane and near to 188, Wootton Road.
A new Dog Bin has been sited near to Langley Road/Stody Drive and another one is to be placed at Oak Avenue. 
After complaints, ADSA have trimmed the hedge which was overhanging the pathway. 

Drains along Grimston Road and Appledore Close have been cleared to reduce risk of flooding. 
Finally, Mr Price reported that the County Council has designated Birkbeck Close a ‘No Cold Calling Zone’. A request has been submitted to the County Council for the area of Avon Road, Rushmead Close and associated side roads to be granted similar status.
· It was asked if other Parishes can also object to the proposed development at Knights Hill.

Mr Price confirmed that South Wootton Parish Council has worked together with both North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils to submit joint objections in the past. He stated that they have also submitted their own objections.
Mr Price stated that in 2012, the Parish Council conducted a Traffic Survey on Grimston Road and its various junctions.

He explained that Bidwell’s had offered their expertise with the methodology and specialist engineers had looked at the findings.

He explained that Langley Road and Castle Rising Road were found to be over capacity, with the other junctions, close to capacity.
Mr Price stated that the latest application submitted by the developers at Knights Hill indicates a development of 650 dwellings; Mr Price said that the Parish Council had once again submitted a copy of the Traffic Survey Report along with its objections.

· Mr Smith referred to the Inspectors comment that the development is for “at least” 650 dwellings, he said that this is a worry.

Mr Price stated that based on the Traffic Survey Report, it had indicated that the figures should be “no more than” 225 dwellings at the land west of Hall Lane and “no more than” 425 dwellings at Knights Hill.

He explained that after the Site Allocations and Development Management Policies Plan (SADMP) Inquiry, the Inspector had changed the wording within the document to read “at least” instead of “no more than”. It was said that this had opened the flood gates to possible extra development.
Cllr Daubney stated that he had attended several protest meetings regarding the situation, however added that if the SADMP document failed it would mean that the Borough Council could not meet its 5 year land supply and could potentially become a free for all and the Borough Council would have no rights.

Cllr Daubney stated that both Castle Rising and South Wootton Parish Council had put forward good opposition to the proposed development and said that the decision would ultimately be made by the Planning Committee.
· Mrs Isted commented that much of the proposed new developments seem to be in South Wootton, she asked why development is not taking place on Brownfield sites, or perhaps shared more equally between other villages.

Comment was made that South Wootton is an attractive area to live, it was said that money can be made by building in South Wootton.

· Comment was made that there are already problems at the Castle Rising Road traffic lights with difficulties experienced with vehicles turning right; with an extra 650 homes at Knights Hill, the area will become gridlocked.

Mr Price stated that the developers have suggested that a new intelligent traffic light system can be installed, to help alleviate the problem.

PRESENTATIONS FROM AFFILIATED COMMITTEES: 
WOOTTON PARK: Mrs Gotts explained that the Wootton Park Committee is made up of members from both North and South Wootton Parish Councils, residents and a Football Club representative.

She stated that the Wootton Park Committee meet bi-monthly and is funded by both Parish Councils as well as by independent funding raised from Charity Quiz nights and Race nights etc.
She said that in addition to this there is a “200 Club” which currently has approximately 80 members who pay in £24 per annum by Standing Order.

Mrs Gotts stated that a monthly draw takes place and cash prize winners are notified by letter, anyone wishing to join the “200 Club” can do so by contacting the Parish Office.

Work is carried out at Wootton Park by a supervised Community Payback Team who visits on the first Sunday of each month, by Students who take part in National Citizen Service and by volunteers of the Green Gym which meets of the first and third Thursday of the month (6pm 8pm).
Mrs Gotts said that anyone wishing to join the Green Gym can do so by just turning up at the Pavilion at the specified times, and in exchange for light work, can receive Time Credits which can be spent on various activities, such as Majestic Cinema Tickets.
Mrs Gotts stated that money raised at various events, including Picnic on the Park has been spent on Hedge Cutting, Tree Planting and Improvements to the Pavilion.
A defibrillator has also been purchased and sited at the Pavilion with funds raised by the Picnic on the Park and the Football Club.
It was confirmed that the next Picnic on the Park event is scheduled for 17th June 2017.

· Mrs Jarrett asked if the winners of the “200 Club” draw are advertised.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the 1st, 2nd and 3rd prize winners are advertised within the Contact Magazine.
SOUTH WOOTTON IN BLOOM: Mrs Gotts explained that she is the Chairperson for South Wootton in Bloom, and said that it is made up of a team of volunteers who work very hard. 

The Team are responsible for planting the superb display of spring bulbs in the village.

Mrs Gotts asked if anyone can assist with the huge task of deadheading the daffodils, this would be greatly appreciated.

Mrs Gotts said that it is an extremely busy time at the moment with the planting of the Wildflower strips, the making up of the floral hanging baskets and tubs, the planters on the Green and the various flower beds.

Mrs Gotts said that two new “wood effect” planters have been purchased for the Pond area on the Green and will be planted up in time for the Anglia in Bloom judges who will visit the Parish in July 2017.

SWiB is grateful of the Grant donated from the Parish Council, but also carries out a lot of fundraising activities.

She said that South Wootton in Bloom will once again this year have stalls at different events to raise funds. In May 2017, they will be at the Plant and Craft Fair on the Tuesday Market Place and they will be having a tombola at the Village Fete in June 2017. 
Mrs Gotts said that any donations of prizes would be gratefully received and these could be left at the Parish Office.

Mrs Gotts said that hopefully the Open Gardens Event will take place on the weekend of 8th and 9th July 2017. She said that only a few gardens have signed up so far, and unless a few more come on board, the event may not go ahead. Anyone interested in opening their garden can contact either Mrs Gotts or Mrs Albinson.
Mrs Gotts stated that South Wootton in Bloom is also involved with the Sensory Garden at St Mary’s Churchyard; she said that it is looking really lovely at the moment and added that much of the work is carried out by Mrs Karin Price.
Work is also carried out at the Junior School Allotment Garden, by Mr & Mrs Price and Mr Nolan Mills, it was said that the children absolutely love helping out with the various jobs.

Mrs Gotts reported that the School Allotment Garden also opens during the “Open Gardens” weekend and the school was awarded “Young Peoples Award” by the Anglia in Bloom judges, meaning that they were the best in the region.

Finally, it was said that South Wootton in Bloom is always looking for new volunteers to help, if anyone thought they may have some time to spare could they speak to Mrs Gotts at the end of the meeting.

She said that the SWiB Committee meet on the 3rd Tuesday of each month at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

BOROUGH COUNCILLOR MR NICK DAUBNEY: Cllr Daubney said that along with Cllr Mrs Elizabeth Nockolds they have enjoyed working with the Parish Council serving as Borough Councillors for South Wootton over the past few years.
He said that in South Wootton the main issues they have to deal with are Planning related.

Cllr Daubney said that another matter being discussed currently is resource, which is a big challenge; he informed members that when he started at the Borough Council in 1999, the council operated on a £25 million budget, he said that this has since been reduced to around £16 million.

He said that the Government reduces its Revenue Support year on year, and this will disappear totally over the next two years.

Cllr Daubney stated that the Borough Council is supposed to make up the savings via Business Rates, however explained that alternative ways is to increase income, such as raised Car Parking charges.

Cllr Daubney stated that the main function of a Borough Council is to collect waste and to provide a Planning Service, however said that the Borough Council of Kings Lynn and West Norfolk does much more.
He said that they try to attract new business to the area, and have put funding into improving education attainment so that results are closer to the National average.

Cllr Daubney stated that the Borough Council has also helped to build the Kings Lynn Innovation Centre which has attracted new business, with the surrounding land being an “Enterprise Zone”.

Cllr Daubney said that the Kings Lynn area has some wonderful heritage, and areas have become “Heritage Zones”, with help from the Lottery Fund, people will see more improvements to the area. 

He said that the Borough Council organises events every weekend through until autumn to keep the town centre busy, and hopes that people will come out to enjoy the nice weather in the town centre by attending the Hansa Festival, Festival Too, the Kings Lynn Festival and the Mini Car Show.

He added that businesses in the Town Centre area have voted to pay higher Business Rates, which are handed to a board who can within parameters spend it on what they choose, such as promotion, events and street cleaning.

· A question was asked about the empty shop units within the town and whether rents could be reduced to attract business to the area.

Cllr Daubney said that any shop units which are owned by the Borough Council are offered for rent free periods. He added that Borough Councillors and Business owners work hard to keep up the footfall within the town.

He said that Kings Lynn is one of eleven towns where the footfall continues to increase; he added that people will see improvements to the old Post Office area over the next two years.

CONCLUSION: Mr Price said that before the meeting draws to a close he wished to thank both Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby for carrying out a sterling job at the Parish Council, he said that often they go over and above what is required.

Mr Price also thanked Mr Tony Walker and Mr Ray Jarrett for the work they carry out at the Village Hall; he said that the Parish Council is fortunate to have them both.

· Mr Mills added that an issue had arisen with Dog Mess at Malvern Close; he said that following a simple email to the Parish Office, a notice had been put up and the problem has disappeared. He thanked Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby for their help.

· Mrs Jarrett enquired how residents find out who the Parish Councillors are.

Mrs Cornwell stated that there is a list of Parish Councillors in every Notice board and on the Parish Council website.

In addition, copies of the Parish Newsletter providing details of Parish Councilors are distributed to the Post Office, St Mary’s Church, the Swan Inn, ASDA and the Wootton’s Doctors Surgery. 

With no further questions, Mr Price thanked everyone present for attending and closed the formal part of the evening at 8.35pm, inviting everyone to stay for cheese and wine which had been kindly arranged by Mrs Albinson.
Chairman
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